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Town of The Blue Mountains
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Thornbury, ON NOH 2P0
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www.thebluemountains.ca

Date: February 21, 2023

Re: Craigleith Wastewater Treatment Plant Sewage Pumping Station EA - Public Information
Centre #2

This memo is intended to provide a summary of the questions, comments and answers that
were received prior to, or asked during, the PIC held on January 26, 2023. The PIC was held
virtually on Microsoft Teams from 5:00 p.m. to 7:00 p.m. A total of 35 individuals attended the
meeting.

Included below is a summary of the primary concerns heard in the lead up to and throughout
the PIC, as well as a detailed breakdown of the specific questions and comments.

1. Concerns related to local impacts including increased traffic and the possibility of
increased odours on Long Point Road and Brophy’s Lane.

2. Concerns related to the cost of the project and how it would be funded. Specifically,
regarding the potential impacts of Bill 23 on the Town’s ability to collect the
Development Charges that are to fund the construction.

3. Concerns regarding this project’s relation to the Castle Glen Development Area.

General Information Regarding the Potential Impacts of Bill 23 on this Project

Bill 23 — also known as the “More Homes Built Faster Act” — will impact how the Town collects
Development Charges, and how the Town is able to fund growth-related infrastructure
expansion and replacement. The Town has not yet received complete details on the specific
regulations around Development Charges that will be implemented through Bill 23.

General Information Regarding this Project’s Relation to the Castle Glen Development Area

Through the Town’s Official Plan, the Castle Glen area is designated for resort development and
includes special policy considerations envisioning 1,600 units, 300 hotel or commercial
accommodation units, a maximum of 5,000 square metres of commercial uses, plus golf
course(s) and other recreational uses and facilities. Importantly, such development or site
alteration cannot occur until such time as further studies are completed, concept plans
prepared, agreements entered into, and approvals of development applications such as a
Zoning By-law Amendment, Site Plan Approval, and Plan of Subdivision and Plan of
Condominium. Through these processes, the Town anticipates that residential unit counts and
square footage for recreational and commercial spaces will become established. At this time,
the Town does not have an active development application making it difficult to refine



estimates for growth in the area beyond what is noted it in the Official Plan. The engineering
design of this EA is being approached in such a way that the systems could accommodate the
designated unit numbers assigned to Castle Glen through the Official Plan, in the case that it

achieves full build out.

Comments Received in Advance of the Public Information Centre
(Some questions have been edited for clarity and brevity)

How would the project be designed to address proper sizing and to prevent the potential of
sewer back-ups?

All infrastructure will be designed with enough capacity to handle the full proposed build
out of the service area based on the Town’s Official Plan. The wastewater flow would be
directed to the new pumping station proposed to be built on the Wastewater Treatment
Plant (WWTP) site, and away from the Craigleith Main Sewage Lift Station where previous
backups have occurred. Removing this load from the existing lift station would reduce the
possibility of sewage backups occurring at that location, and the new pumping station
proposed for the WWTP would be designed with redundancy built into its pumping
capabilities. There would also be generators and installed to keep the facility running in the
case of a power outage. The gravity sewer planned for Long Point Road could also be
installed at a depth that would allow it to handle additional capacity if there was a failure at
the pumping station.

Are there any road/intersection improvements planned to be completed at the same time? (i.e.
roundabout at Lakeshore/Fraser and Highway 26, and Highway 26 and County Road 21)

The County and province have been looking at options for intersections in this area
including a roundabout or signalized intersection, however no decisions have been made by
the province or MTO.

According to the 2023 Wastewater Services report, the Craigleith Wastewater Treatment Plant
is currently operating at 42% capacity. What is the best guess timeline and percentage of
operating capacity required from the current treatment plant to meet the requirements of the
development projects already approved on record with the Town?

The Town does not control the timelines for when certain developments will be completed
and added into the wastewater system. The capacity listed in each year’s Wastewater
Services Report does take into account the developments that are connected, that have
been allocated, and that are in reserve. The Town has done some preliminary work on what
an expansion of the Craigleith WWTP would look like, but that work will not begin until the
plant has reached 80% capacity.

Can you clarify how the preferred alternative solutions shown as C or B can best meet the
needs of growth without having “quick fix” planning issues arise that may cause the Town to
incur future costs?



The gravity sewer would be designed to handle the full anticipated build out capacity based
on the Town’s Official Plan. The “hard” infrastructure of the sewage pumping station
including the wet well, inlet pipes and outlet pipes would also be designed for full build out.
The “soft” infrastructure, such as the pumps, would be built to handle current capacity, with
space allocated to add or upgrade additional pumps as additional units come online.

If the sewage pumping station is relocated to the Wastewater Treatment Plant property, what
would happen to the land where the sewage pumping station is currently located?

The Craigleith Main Sewage Lift Station located on Lakeshore Road would not be removed
or shut down through this project as it’s required to service the Craigleith area. However,
the EA has explored the possibility of relocating the septage receiving station from the
Craigleith Main Sewage Lift Station to a new sewage lift station that would be located on the
Craigleith WWTP site.

What are the estimated costs of construction and how will the work be funded?

The estimated costs of construction for each proposed alternative can be found in the PIC
presentation slides. The cost of the preliminary preferred alternative is $8.1 million. The
project will be funded through Development Charges.

Comments Received During the Public Information Centre
(Some questions have been edited for clarity and brevity)

The rapid growth of our area is putting huge demands on our infrastructure, and the need for
improvements to our infrastructure going forward. When we look at some of the projections,
we already have 20% more growth approved or pending approval than what is laid out in
planning projections through 2046. This is excluding Castle Glen, so we're going to be way over
those projections if Castle Glen were to come on board. If you look at the next decade or so, it
seems to me that we could be above 15,000 units, as opposed to the plan for just under 8,000
units. Many people are asking not, “how all of these developments happen?” But rather,
“should they all happen?” Considering the possible financing issues related to Bill 23, why is the
Town looking at allocating upwards of $8 to $10 million towards a project, when at least 50% of
the need is predicated on Castle Glen? Has the Town really stepped back and thought about a
comprehensive planning analysis of what the Castle Glen development —the largest
development in the history of the town or in reality, the history of the Niagara Escarpment —
would mean from a financial, social and environmental perspective? If not, what can be done
about this? And why are we investing right now with all these unknowns in front of us? Has the
Town considered the water and sewage requirements for the plant without Castle Glen? —
Bruce Harbinson

Not including any future development at Castle Glen, the Town is looking at an upcoming
capacity issue at the Craigleith Main Sewage Lift Station based on development projects
that are in the pipeline. Therefore, the Town needs to add capacity either by upgrading the
Craigleith Lift Station, or by constructing a new lift station. Despite the fact that there is not
a development application on record for the Castle Glen area, it would not be prudent



planning on the part of the Town to complete this project without considering the number
of units that could be added by Castle Glen in the case that it achieves full build out.

Follow-up: Why does this EA specifically mention and consider Castle Glen, when other
studies — including the Transportation Master Plan — not include mention of Castle
Glen?

The Town’s Transportation Master Plan was more of a high-level strategic plan, and did not
get into detailed modeling of traffic in specific areas because the Town does not know the
impact of traffic in those areas without having an active development application on record.
This EA is considering the Castle Glen area because it’s focused in to address a specific
problem statement and area.

The presentation stated that archeological, soil and environmental assessments have been
completed for the proposed project. Can you confirm that these assessments were completed
for the Castle Glen portion of the project along County Road 19? If so, can these assessments
be made public? - Tom Eisenhauer

The archaeological, soil and geotechnical work completed for this project includes the areas
impacted by the proposed alternative solutions only which includes Long Point Road,
Highway 26, Brophy’s Lane and the Craigleith WWTP site.

Brophy's Lane residents currently experience a fairly strong odour from the Craigleith WWTP -
do any of these plans address this issue? — Kathi Gray

There would be no additional odours expected for surrounding residents with the
construction of a lift station on the WWTP property. Relocating the septage receiving
station to the WWTP site would have the potential for bringing increased odours, but the
Town is investigating construction options including odour control systems, planting of
coniferous trees, and a fully enclosed receiving station to minimize the impacts to
surrounding properties.

Alternative C makes the most sense however, will the plant be upgraded sufficiently to deal
with odours properly? We too have smells near the sewage pumping station. | think the proper
amount of dollars needs to be spent in order to update present and for future development. So,
will this budget be chipped away and used for other projects and end up downgrading the new
facility? — Robert Newman

(This question was received through the meeting chat, and the individual stated that it had
been answered sufficiently by the response to the previous question.)

The presentation mentioned that one of the factors impacting the viability of Alternative B was
traffic concerns at Lakeshore Road and Highway 26. The intersection of Highway 26, Long Point
Road and Grey Road 21 is already very busy and potentially dangerous, and the preliminary

preferred solution will only serve to make it more dangerous with trucks turning off of Highway



26 on to Long Point Road. | think The Blue Mountains, the Town of Collingwood and the MTO
should get their act together and do something with that intersection before a disaster
happens. —John Kirby

The Blue Mountains staff met on site in the summer of 2022 with senior officials from the
MTO, Grey County, Simcoe County, and the Town of Collingwood to review that
intersection. The MTO is looking at a roundabout or signalized intersection in that location,
however a timeline for that installation is not clear at this point.

Assuming the EA is completed in April 2023, when is the Town anticipating to start construction

of the chosen alternative and how long is the total construction anticipated to take? — Rebecca
Alexander

The EA Report will be completed in April of 2023, and the preliminary design will be
completed in the summer of 2023. There would be an additional waiting time of 18 months
to receive Ministry of Environment, Conservation and Parks approval to move to
construction. Including the Town’s budget cycle, the earliest that this project would be
moving to construction would be 2025 or 2026. In regard to construction, the work on Long

Point Road is estimated to take 2-3 months, and the work on the WWTP site is estimated to
take just over 12 months.

How many trucks are you planning for using the dumping station weekly upon completion, and
then in 5 years? Will you be paving Brophy’s Lane to accommodate the trucks? — Philip Watkins

The septage receiving station at the Craigleith Main Lift Station is currently receiving 4-5
trucks per day, with peaks up to 10 trucks per day depending on the time of year. The
majority of the septage is coming from rural septic tanks and the Town’s solid waste
disposal site. The Town does not expect the volume of septage generated by those sources
to grow too dramatically in the future. The Town’s engineer is planning the design around

paving and improving the road structure of Brophy’s Lane between Long Point Road and the
entrance to the WWTP.

What is the contingency plan for any leakage or spillage on site at the WWTP to prevent
pollution to surrounding lands? — Carol

The pumping station would have designs in place to limit bypasses, including redundant
pumps, backup generators and excess storage capacity in the sewer pipes. The septage
receiving station would incorporate drains and catch basins that would capture any spillage
and route it back into the WWTP.

For the record, | prefer Alternative C, but | have a question regarding funding. As we look at
2023, the Town has Capital Project management funds that are allocated for Development
Charges of over $17 million from 2023 to 2025. The town has $32 million excess of
Development Charges right now. Are there other funding sources other than just Development
Charges that we can consider for this project since it will be a capital asset? Craigleith has



grown quite exponentially in the past few years, and is in need of parks, streets, and a lot of
other items that can only be funded by Development Charges. We don't know what the
economic timelines are for how fast the Development Charges accounts will recover as new
developments come on board. | really think it should be mentioned in the report for staff to
look at creative accounting or alternate sources of funding for consideration that would reduce
the impact on current residents who need these other services. — Stephen Granger

Town staff are constantly looking for opportunities to secure alternative funding, and this
project may be a good candidate for federal or provincial funding through grants to offset
the costs.

Do the new capacity calculations account for new sewers for all the existing residents on
Brophy's Lane and on the west side of Long Point Road, and does the new capacity take into
account the Aquavil development? (this development was not referred to in the presentation) —
Carol

The planning application for Aquavil has always assumed that the development would be
serviced through the Craigleith Main Sewage Pumping Station. Any change to that plan at
this point would have the potential to significantly hold up the development process, so it’s
not anticipated that the developer will change their servicing plan. The new gravity sewer
on Long Point Road and the new lift station proposed for the WWTP site would have
sufficient capacity for properties on Brophy’s Lane and Long Point Road to be switched over
to municipal services.

Are current residents going to pay for the sewage costs for new development? — E. Ward

No, the intent is for the construction costs of this project to be funded through
Development Charges.

You touched on the fact that if pour soil or bedrock conditions were found at the WWTP, then
Alternative D would be evaluated as the backup solution. Will a comprehensive geotechnical
investigation be completed at the WWTP site prior to the Town’s decision in April to confirm
favourable conditions? — Justin L’Abbe

The geotechnical investigation has already been completed on the WWTP site, and the
project engineer has found that the condition on the site is favourable.

Is it correct that treated waste is let into the Bay as water? Has this increased capacity forecast
been studied as to the impact on the Bay? Also has the study team determined that there is
sufficient water to do all this flushing and/or any impact on the water sources being the Bay as
well? — Pamela Spence

The final effluent from the WWTP is discharged to Georgian Bay, and the Town holds an
Environmental Compliance Approval. The Town’s effluent has historically met or exceeded
the ECA requirements for discharge into the natural environment. This data is available on



the Town’s website, and is updated yearly in the Wastewater Services Report. The Town

does have sufficient water supply for the area, and does not foresee any impacts on
Georgian Bay.

Who pays for the sewage installation to Castle Glen? — John Kirby

In the event that a planning application comes forward for the Castle Glen area, and is
approved, the developer would pay for their own servicing installation.

Thank you for the presentation and responses to our questions. It is clear that you have made
plans to reduce the smell from dumping station from the current state. The issue we see is that
you are taking a neighborhood that already has an odour problem from the WWTP, and adding
odour to it. Furthermore, there will be the additional noise and pollution from the additional
trucks at the WWTP. These changes will have a significant and negative impact on the
neighborhood. What additional steps can you propose to mitigate this to ensure that this
neighborhood remains livable? — Philip Watkins

The noise from the additional truck traffic will be mitigated through the proper
reconstruction and paving of Brophy’s Lane. In addition, the design of the proposed lift
station and septage receiving station will prevent trucks from having to reverse which will
minimize any potential associated beeping noises. The vegetation buffer between Brophy’s
Lane and the WWTP site will be disturbed through construction, so the goal will be to
implement a more comprehensive buffering strategy through a future project that would
see the addition of a berm and denser vegetation which would redirect the odours.

Comments Received Following the Public Information Centre
(Some questions have been edited for clarity and brevity)

Who is responsible for extending the services south of the Mountain Road/Grey Road 19
intersection on Grey Road 19, and does the Town have water and wastewater capacity for
these developments? — Dave Rogowskey, Thursday, February 9

There are no capital projects at this time to extend the sewers and water further south on
Grey Road 19. The servicing of this area will likely be driven by development demands and
paid for by development charges. Property owners could potentially petition council for the
sewers to be extended as a local improvement, but that work is outside of the scope of this
project. The Craigleith WWTP is currently operating at 42% capacity based on the most
recent Wastewater Services Report. The Town has done some preliminary work on what an
expansion of the Craigleith WWTP would look like, but that work will not begin until the
plant has reached 80% capacity. The Town also has a Municipal Class EA underway
regarding Water Supply and Storage in the west pressure zones that cover this project area.

| attended this PIC on January 26 and am grateful for such a thorough review being given to this
matter. | heartily support modifying the station such that its performance will be improved and
the sources of material are reduced or redirected. To that end, the Alternative “C” seems to



make the most sense and that any improvements include the relocation of the "septage and
leachate" receiving location. The Craigleith pumping station is not a safe or efficient location to
have long trucks turning on to/off of Highway 26 when there are 500+ new houses and
associated vehicles expected in this area. Removing this service to the WWTP makes logical
sense. It is more remote, safer for the truckers, can be built to better standards, and will reduce
the negative impact of this service. | do think the project should include a light or roundabout at
Grey Road 21 and Highway 26, and better road surface on Long Point. Finally, | think it is folly to
invest in services for Castle Glen at this time. It is too old, too uncertain and too controversial to
understand the implications. Furthermore the Town should ask the developer to create its own
water supply and treatment facilities and keep their waste on their site. Many remote
developments in other counties provide their own. — Pamela Spence

Relocating the septage receiving station to the treatment plant gives the Town an
opportunity to build it properly, and provide a safe and effective way of receiving these
waste streams. Alternative “C” is the most cost-effective way of moving sewage to the
treatment plant, and will be the easiest for the operators to maintain and operate. It also
considers sharing of some utilities. Unfortunately, the scope of work for this EA did not
include improvements to the traffic flow at the Grey Road 21/Highway 26 intersection. That
is a very significant project involving two Counties, two Towns and the Province. This EA will
identify options to improve the Town road by the actual treatment plant and address the
preferred alternative to deliver both septage and sewage to the plant. When we consider
installing a sewer and a pumping station, the Town needs to consider all lands that
potentially could feed into the sewer shed. The road construction required for the
installation of sewer is a significant cost. The actual pipe is a very small percentage of the
cost. To upsize the pipe during the initial installation is minuscule in comparison to the cost
to replace a pipe that may be deemed too small in 20 or 30 years. The Town would not be
doing its due diligence to overlook a potential development like Castle Glen with this
project. We have considered Castle Glen in the same way as all properties within the sewer
shed with development potential. Using the Official Plan, we look at the potential density of
all developmental properties that could feed into the system. In no way is this project (the
EA) providing any type of approval for the Castle Glen development.





